
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 07/15
Held on Monday 6th July 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, O’Dell and Ogborn.

County Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

109.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Brown, Latif and Maczkiewicz.

110.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes for 4th June were agreed and signed.

111.
MEMBERS DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None declared.

112.
CO-OPTION OF VACANCY:

The Clerk had received an application from Mr Tony Jolley which she distributed for all to read.  Previously some cllr’s had felt that they would like to meet with Mr Jolley as he had been unable to attend the last meeting and this one.  Mr Jolley was happy to meet but sent an email which cleared up any queries that cllr’s might have.  A vote was taken and it was decided that Mr Jolley should be co-opted onto Parish Council.  The Clerk will make contact for Mr Jolley to fill in the declaration of interest form.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT MR JOLLEY

113.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Fencing – Sanctuary Hereward

The fences along the back of properties in Downing Close and Trinity Close have now been repaired.  Cllr Bryant pointed out that even though the cemetery hedge had been cut back it was encroaching on the path again, this was mainly epicormic growth from the lime trees and the Environment Committee would need to discuss this at their next meeting.

b)  Vehicle Activated Sign – Bell Road
Cllr Bryant had been in contact with Adam Cobb at Highways and discussed suitable sites for the VAS.  He is looking into this and is waiting on some information before he can proceed.  Cllr Bryant pointed out that the suggested site may mean that the bus stop sign is obscured and this may need to be looked at.

c)  Lay-bys at the Triangle area
After discussion at the last meeting the Clerk had sent the plans from CC Highways to all cllr’s for them to look at.  Cllr Ogborn agreed with the plans and felt that lay-by B was good but was concerned about the trees in lay-by A.  Cllr Bryant pointed out that Highways had said that we could fit 2 vehicles into each lay-by irrelevant of the trees.  The cost is £4500 per lay-by and it was agreed that we would bid for this under the Minor Highways application process in the autumn.  

114.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

C/Cllr Shuter reported that it had been decided by Committee to shelf plans for the central library due to the non-disclosure of the person conducting the negotiations.  He warned that major savings would still need to be made to library services.  He also reported that a meeting takes place this week to discuss whether the Minor Highways Bid Scheme continues.  He now has further information regarding the likely costs for the proposal to extend the 40mph speed limit zone at the Newmarket end of Six Mile Bottom.  The cost of moving the signs will be approximately £3k.  Highways have said that they will also have to continue the chicanes which would mean it would cost more but C/Cllr Shuter did not agree with this and thinks that moving the signs would be all that was needed.  A landowner was prepared to make a financial contribution as it will improve the turning to his land and C/Cllr Shuter also intends to approach a householder living nearby to see if they would be prepared to contribute some of the cost.  He explained that Six Mile Bottom falls under 4 separate parish councils and asked if Bottisham could sponsor a bid under the minor highways scheme which Cllr Bryant said we were happy to do.
C/Cllr Shuter had also been asked to look at the parking at the Village College site, residents wanted double yellow lines on the bends at the top of Arber Close and Jenyns Close but Highways said they did not need markings here as it was illegal to park that close to a turning onto a main road anyway.  However, C/Cllr Shuter felt that Highways had set a precedent by placing the markings at the Primary School.  He was happy to push for Highways to install the road markings if Parish Council wanted to.  Cllr Bryant said that we had discussed this in the past and maybe it needed to be looked at again and discussed at our next PC meeting.  She did point out that in the past the police had pointed out that if yellow lines were installed then more cars would be parking in the Closes which residents would not be happy about.

She also felt that we have had no PCSO presence for some time due to her being off sick and parking at the schools is deteriorating.
ACTION:  TO BE DISCUSSED AT NEXT MEETING

As there was no D/Cllr present, C/Cllr Shuter pointed out in his capacity as D/Cllr for another area that ECDC are looking at all areas of land that they could sell/give/dispose of, however large or small they are.  He has been tasked at looking into this in the coming months.  Cllr Buchanan asked when we could approach ECDC about land in Bottisham.
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

115.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  CIL meeting
Cllr’s Bryant and Ogborn recently attended a CIL briefing at Ely.  Cllr Ogborn felt that he didn’t really learn anything that he didn’t know already although Cllr Bryant had the impression that for ECDC to fund anything from their portion of CIL it would have to be a major project.  For example the Lode to Quy cycleway had been accepted for £2k of CIL funding.

b)  Primary School bike shed damage
Mr Belzar had contacted us to say that there had been £1200 damage to the bike shed and would we be able to pay some of the cost of this.  Cllr Bryant queried whether they could claim on their insurance for this.  They are looking into this and the Clerk will report back at the next PC meeting.
c)  Asset of Community Value – The Bell Public House
Parish Councils had been contacted by the Campaign for Real Ale (CAMRA).  A recent change in planning law means that any pub listed as an Asset of Community Value cannot be demolished or converted to any other use without planning permission and they are asking for parish councils to get their pub listed as ACV’s.   It was recognised that the pub is already a listed building and that planning permission would be needed for change of use anyway but it was felt that as the only pub in the village we should protect it and there was nothing to lose in having the pub listed.

ACTION:  CLERK TO LOOK INTO

d)  ECDC – electoral reform
Cllr Bryant said this was discussed at the CIL meeting and was being proposed by the Electoral Reform Commission.  They are proposing to reduce officers from 39 to 27 in our region.  Anyone can comment on the proposals and make suggestions which she encouraged all to do.  The Clerk will send details to all cllr’s.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND DETAILS

e)  Recycling Collection

The recycling collection in May collected almost half of previous collections and generated an income of £89.48.  A new date had been set for November but cllr’s felt we should have it a bit later, after Christmas and the Clerk will have the date changed.  Cllr’s also queried what happens to the waste as there had been recent concern over companies dumping waste abroad and the Clerk will query this.  Cllr O’Dell pointed out that this company was recommended by the County Council and had given us a presentation a couple of years ago.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT WISER RECYCLING

116.
PLANNING:
As listed.  The Planning Committee had met to discuss the application for the conversion of the existing police station into 3 dwellings.  Cllr Buchanan said there was no reason on planning ground to refuse the application but will point out that parking in this area is currently causing problems.  She also pointed out that this is only an outline plan and the site is quite large.  Cllr Buchanan has also been updating the new cllr’s on the local plan and asked if anyone had any questions to contact her.  We are still waiting on the Crystal Structures site.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that Bottisham Village College was oversubscribed again this year and the College are looking towards further expansion.  The College are applying for a grant to renew the sports hall floor and asked if the PC would send in a letter of support which Cllr Buchanan has forwarded to the Clerk.  It was agreed that we would support this.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND LETTER OF SUPPORT

117.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE
Cllr Bryant asked whether Cllr O’Dell had met with the newer cllr’s yet to explain the duties of the cemetery rota.  Cllr O’Dell confirmed he had met with Cllr Brown, Jerman and Latif and had arranged a date to meet with Cllr Maczkiewicz.  The Clerk will also contact those cllr’s who had recently left to see if they still had a key for the cemetery shed.  Cllr O’Dell had been reviewing the services that we provide and has been looking around the village.  The Committee had revisited the areas of responsibility for cllr’s and this was distributed.  The areas have remained the same but the names have been changed as we have several newer cllr’s.  Cllr Hall asked if the trees/vegetation at the entrance to the village in Bell Road could be cut back and the Clerk will contact CGM.  The next meeting is 1st September.
118.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


573.00


J Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)


   
  65.62

  


O Rayment – Litter picking ( 5 weeks)
  65.62 


Anglian Water – Church and churchground
    6.88


Anglian Water – Cemetery
    3.64


ECDC – Uncontested election
100.00


Mijan Ltd – Internal audit
  50.00


Red2Green – Planting
100.00


Six Mile Bottom Sports and Social Club – grant
200.00


Royal British Legion – Room hire
  60.00

Signed by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Buchanan.  The Clerk reported that we have had no invoice from CGM for grasscutting for some time.  They had not sent one last month as she had written to them to complain that work had not been done properly and we would not be paying until it had been rectified.  The work is now up-to-date but we had not received a bill even though the Clerk had emailed them last week to point out that we had not received an invoice.  

119.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE
Cllr Ogborn has made slow progress.  He has been unable to get hold of Robert Altham as he needs his information to pass on to the burial consultant Peter Mitchell.   He has spoken to Philip Kratz, solicitor who is happy to act on behalf of ECDC.  The consultant fees are £500 a day and Cllr Bryant said we needed to discuss this at our next finance meeting.

120.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE

Cllr Bryant said the first meeting of this group was a brainstorming session and members are researching new ideas.  

121.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE
Cllr Buchanan felt we needed to move ahead with this and in light of what C/Cllr Shuter had said about ECDC land asked permission to contact them to see what their ideas are for this site as we had been waiting for some time for communication from them.  Cllr Bryant updated all that ECDC had proposed that the S106/CIL payment from the Crystal Structures development be used to pay for maintenance of all the open/green space at Ancient Meadows, not just the bit we are interested in for a play area.  We do not know if the S106 agreement has been signed or what the costs/payments involved will be at this stage.  Cllr Buchanan made a suggestion that a working party be formed which she would be prepared to chair.  She suggested that Nick Jerman be involved as he has young children, Ros Hall as she has lived in the village a long time and has local knowledge and also Tony Jolley who, as a parishioner has always supported investigating areas for play facilities.  
122.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED
There was a discussion on treework taking place at The Vicarage.  

123.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT
As listed.

124.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS
Cllr Bryant had been contacted by a resident who was interested in becoming involved with fundraising for facilities for young people in the village.  She had met with him and discussed what was happening with the Ancient Meadows site and the new cemetery and will contact him again when plans had progressed further, which she pointed out could be some time.

125.
MATTERS OUSTANDING
As discussed.

126.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be 7th September 2015 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

The meeting finished at 9.20pm.


